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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed September 19, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant proved she was permanently and

totally disabled.  After reviewing the entire record de
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novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s finding that the claimant proved she was permanently

totally disabled.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 40%.  

I.  HISTORY

Rhonda (Moore) Butler, now age 44, testified that she

attended school through the 11th grade.  Ms. Butler

testified that her employment history included factory work

and employment at an auto parts store.  The claimant

testified that she had previously been employed with the

Arkansas State Highway and Transportation Department for

approximately three years.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury to her lower back on

July 13, 2005.  The claimant testified, “I worked in a, what

they call a gas station.  We had these big ole barrels of

oil and you could move them and I tipped one over.  When I

tipped it I went back on my left side and that’s how I got

hurt.”      

Dr. Arthur M. Johnson performed a left L4-5

transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion on March 1, 2006. 

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity



MOORE - F507938 3

Evaluation on May 4, 2007.  James Honey, P.T., provided the

following Return To Work Recommendations:

Job demands should be within capabilities as
listed in the FCE.  Presently her demonstrated
physical demand tolerances is more consistent with
Secondary to Light Duty Work demands at best.

Unfortunately, she does not presently exhibit
functional tolerances and anticipated work demands
to return to her previous position and employment
with the AR Highway Department, particularly with
her described required demands as a Station
Attendant including washing and vacuuming
vehicles, changing tires and oil, sweeping and
mopping floors, moving barrels, stacking cases of
oil or even with her previously required demands
as an Equipment Operator, driving “a 10 years
truck” or even performing reportedly required
labor intensive manual work of lifting, bending,
shoveling, frequent to continuous walking, etc....

The claimant followed up with Dr. Johnson on May 25,

2007:

The patient has gone for a Functional Capacity
Evaluation and has status post transforaminal
lumbar interbody fusion at L4-5.  She still
continues to have problems with pain in her left
lower extremity.  She had a negative discogram.
She has some chronic denervation changes on her
electromyography/nerve conduction velocity studies
with no acute changes and no evidence of
radiculopathy.  The functional capacity evaluation
indicates that she is very limited in her ability
to perform any types of activities.  Usually
sitting, standing, and walking she can tolerate
these for approximately ten to thirty minutes at a
time and she can at a maximum lift ten pounds.  

The Functional Capacity Evaluation indicates
severe impairment in terms of work capabilities
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and therefore it is not recommended that she
return to work.  She is given a prescription for
Darvocet-N 100 p.r.n. for pain and she is
discharged from the neurosurgery clinic.  

The claimant was given a Return to Work slip dated May

25, 2007 with the Comment, “Off Permanently.”  The claimant

testified that she had not worked anywhere since May 26,

2007 and had not earned wages from any employer.  

Dr. Johnson corresponded with the respondent-carrier on

June 19, 2007:

The above captioned patient has been under my
care.  The patient has now reached her maximum
medical improvement.  She underwent a left L4-5
transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion 1 March
‘06.  She has residual pain.  She is given a
permanent impairment disability rating according
to the AMA guidelines of twelve percent (12%) to
the body as a whole.  This is within a reasonable
degree of medical certainty.

  
Heather N. Taylor, a Vocational Rehabilitation

Consultant, provided an Initial Vocational Rehabilitation

Evaluation on July 11, 2007 and reported in part:

At the request of Public Employee Claims Division,
a vocational rehabilitation evaluation was
completed with Ms. Moore....Ms. Moore reports that
she has not worked anywhere since her injury in
7/05.  It has since been determined that she
will be unable to return to her previous job at
the Highway Department.  Her previous job was
somewhat heavy in nature and she is now limited to
only performing sedentary work....



MOORE - F507938 5

Based on my initial evaluation of Ms. Moore, it
does not appear that she has any significant
transferable skills that would transfer into a
sedentary category of physical work demands. 
Therefore, Ms. Moore would more than likely need
some short-term retraining in order to be able to
return to the workforce in a sedentary work
capacity....

Her Functional Capacity Evaluation was completed
on 5/4/07 and stated that she would be capable of
working in the light to sedentary work category of
physical demands.  I have since clarified this
information with Mr. James Honey, the Functional
Capacity Evaluator.  He clarified in a 7/5/07
letter that Ms. Moore’s return to work
recommendations should be in the sedentary
physical demand category.  However, he also
specified that she would not be able to tolerate
prolonged sitting, standing or walking and would
not be able to tolerate sitting for six hours a
day out of an eight hour workday.  Therefore, if
Ms. Moore does return to the workforce, she will
require a sedentary occupation that will allow her
the opportunity to sit, stand and walk as needed
and, more specifically, where she is not required
to sit for six hours a day but does have the
ability to alternate positions frequently and as
needed....

Her supervisor at the highway department was
contacted, Mr. Chad Adams, to discuss the
possibility of her return to work there.  The job
available they were considering for her, store
room assistant, was not within her physical
restrictions on the FCE.  That particular job
required lifting in excess of 50 pounds.  The
employer stated that there were no sedentary jobs
available in Ft. Smith at the highway department. 
Mr. Adams said that typically the sedentary jobs
with the highway department are located in Little
Rock.  He did discuss this with Ms. Moore during
their meeting last week; however, she relayed that
it was not feasible for her to relocate because
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her husband owns and operates several businesses
in the Ft. Smith area....

One positive factor in her return-to-work would be
her young age.  She also presents very well and
communicates clearly.  But, there are some other
barriers to her immediate return to the workforce. 
She lacks her GED and currently does not have any
skills that will translate into a sedentary work
category.  Therefore, she will more than likely
require some type of short-term retraining to a
job that is sedentary in nature.  And, in order
for this to occur, it will be necessary for her to
obtain her GED first....

Heather Taylor recommended a pain management evaluation

for the claimant, a GED, and job retraining.  The claimant

testified that she did not obtain a GED, and that the

respondents did not offer her any additional education or

retraining.  

A claims determination manager corresponded with then-

counsel for the claimant on July 13, 2007:

We are the Workers’ Compensation carrier for the
Arkansas State Highway & Transportation
Department.  This is a follow-up to our telephone
conversation this morning.  

As we discussed, enclosed is a copy of the July
11, 2007 Initial Vocational Rehabilitation
Evaluation from Heather Taylor with Systemedic
Corporation.  Based on this report and the opinion
of Dr. Arthur Johnson, we are accepting Ms. Moore
as permanently and totally disabled as of May 25,
2007.  



MOORE - F507938 7

Ms. Moore’s compensation will revert back to
$304.00 weekly, the PTD compensation rate.  As you
know, we started PPD compensation June 13, 2007
and have paid a total of four weeks in the amount
of $1,216.00.  The difference between the PTD rate
the and PPD rate is $76.00.  Accordingly, I will
request a State Warrant in the amount of $304.00
($76.00 x 4 = $304.00) which will make up the
difference.  

Please note on page nine (9) of Ms. Taylor’s
report that she is recommending an evaluation by a
pain management specialist.  We are certainly
agreeable to this recommendation.  Please let me
know Ms. Moore[‘s] wishes in this regard.

The claimant testified that the respondents stopped

paying permanent total disability benefits on or about March

30, 2010.  A representative of Spectrum Investigations

performed lengthy surveillance of the claimant on April 8-9,

2010.  The claimant was observed mostly through the window

of what the record shows was Phoenix Drive-In located in Ft.

Smith, Arkansas.  The claimant was seen leaning, bending,

turning at the waist, and occasionally crouching with no

physical difficulties.  The claimant was able to reach with

her arms and lift light objects.  The claimant was also

observed as she stepped into and out of a large sport

utility vehicle and drove to locations such as a gas

station, car wash, and bank.  The claimant demonstrated no

apparent physical restrictions.  The claimant was also seen
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walking normally and was observed smoking cigarettes and

engaging in conversation with other individuals.

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Now who owned that drive-in?

A.  He’s my ex-husband, T.J. Moore....

Q.  What was the name of the place?

A.  It was Phoenix Drive-In.

Q.  Okay, what would you do when you’d go to
Phoenix Drive-In?

A.  Get on the computer cause (sic) I bought stuff
on eBay and I knew a girl down there and I would
talk to her.

Q.  Now there is some information that indicates
that you sometimes wiped off some tables and did
some things like that.  Do you deny that you did
that kind of stuff occasionally?

A.  No, I do not.

Q.  Now there’s some information that you at some
point went to Sam’s and got - picked up some
stuff.  Do you deny that?

A.  No, I do not.

Q.  What is your understanding of what your
restriction is as far as how much you can lift?

A.  No - I believe, it’s no more than 10 pounds.  

Q.  At any time when you ran any errands for
Phoenix Drive-In did you lift any object that
weighed more than 10 pounds?

A.  No....
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Q.  Did you ever receive a check or any kind of
pay or any kind of compensation for anything that
you did at Phoenix Drive-In?

A.  No....

Q.  Did you ever have any kind of regular hours
that you were supposed to show up at Phoenix
Drive-In?

A.  No....

Q.  Could you come and go as you pleased?

A.  Yes.    

The parties deposed Katherine Dobson on August 3, 2010. 

Katherine Dobson testified that she became employed at TJ’s

Phoenix Drive-In in approximately June 2010.  Ms. Dobson

testified that the claimant trained her, and that she

sometimes observed the claimant placing orders of food into

bags.  Ms. Dobson testified that she also saw the claimant

carrying packages of bread products into the restaurant. 

With regard to any perceived physical restrictions, Ms.

Dobson testified, “She didn’t stand up a lot, but that’s all

I can say about that.”  Katherine Dobson testified,

“Frequently she wasn’t there.  When she came in, she - when

I first was there, she was there every day.  And then she

left for two or three weeks, and then when she came back she

was there almost every day for about two weeks and then she
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was only there for like an hour, if that, after that....My

shifts were only about three hours, and she wasn’t there the

entire time of those.”  

The claimant and several other individuals were deposed

on October 5, 2010.  The claimant testified at that time

that she had not been involved in any work activities since

the respondents accepted permanent total disability and that

she currently was not employed in any capacity.  The

claimant agreed that she had bought groceries for T.J.’s

Phoenix Drive-In and that she had trained employees how to

perform activities such as operating a cash register and

waiting on customers.  The claimant testified that she had

been receiving Social Security Disability benefits for

approximately two years.          

Timothy J. Moore testified on October 5, 2010 that he

had owned Phoenix Drive-In for  approximately one year.  Mr.

Moore testified that he did not consider the claimant to be

an employee of the restaurant.  The respondents’ attorney

questioned Mr. Moore:

Q.  She did have access to the cash till, the
computer, what have you?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And you have seen her operate that computer?
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A.  Yes.

Q.  And you have seen her handle money?

A.  Yes.

Q.  And you have seen her buy groceries?

A.  Yes.

Q.  For the drive-in?

A.  Yes.

Q.  You have seen her carry groceries into the
drive-in from her vehicle that she bought the -
carried the groceries to the drive-in, right?

A.  Stuff like bread or something.  That’s about
it.

  
Anthony Pittman testified on October 5, 2010 that he

was employed at Phoenix Drive-In.  Mr. Pittman testified

regarding the claimant’s activities, “The only thing I seen

her do was drive another employee, Rene, to Sam’s to get the

food items that we needed for the week....Mostly she just

sat up front and talked to people....If the customers came

in, she would talk to them, but for the most part she talked

to the employees.”  Carol McClain, a former employee of

Phoenix Drive-In, testified, “As soon as they took it over,

[the claimant] started working in there....She was helping

to do orders.  She brought in and out the materials and

stuff, the supplies that we needed.  She helped with the
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catering.”  Tiffany Bates, another former employee,

testified regarding the claimant, “She cooked just like

everybody else, did everything everybody else did....Fry

products, make burgers, dressed them, bagged them, took

orders.  Went to buy our supplies from like Sam’s, stuff

like that.”  Rebecca Lokken, yet another former employee,

testified regarding the claimant’s activities, “She set up

the computer and, or she went to Sam’s and I seen her with

the truck full of the stuff and the guys helped her get it

out.  And most of the time, I just seen her on the

computer.”    

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 16, 2012. 

The claimant contended that she “continues to be permanently

and totally disabled and that therefore payment of her

benefits should be reinstated as of March 31, 2010.  The

claimant contends that if the respondents deny that the

claimant was in fact permanently and totally disabled during

the period of May 26, 2007 through March 30, 2010, they have

controverted those benefits and should be ordered to pay an

attorney’s fee in regard to those benefits.  The claimant

contends that if she was permanently and totally disabled

during the period of May 26, 2007 through March 30, 2010 the
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respondents must show an improvement in her condition in

order to be entitled to terminate payment of her permanent

and total disability benefits.  The claimant contends that

her attorney is entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”  

Respondent No. 1 contended that the claimant was “not

permanently and totally disabled as demonstrated by evidence

received after the date of her P&T declaration showing that

she was working and capable of earning wages.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is permanently and
totally disabled or alternatively whether the
claimant is entitled to wage-loss disability.
2.  Attorney’s fees. 

A hearing was held on June 21, 2012.  The claimant

testified that her physical condition had not improved since

the respondents stopped paying permanent total disability on

March 30, 2010: “I cannot stand for a long period of time. 

I cannot sit for a long period of time.  My left leg,

[because of a] pinched nerve, my left foot goes numb.”  The

claimant testified that she sometimes fell because of the

numbness in her left leg.  The claimant testified that she

did not know of any job she could perform, based on her

education level and physical condition.  The claimant

testified that she took BC Powder Arthritis for her chronic
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pain, and that she took Tylenol P.M. or Advil P.M. to help

her sleep.      

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

September 19, 2012 and found that the claimant proved she

was permanently totally disabled.  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

The injured party bears the burden of proof in

establishing entitlement to benefits under the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act and must sustain that burden by a

preponderance of the evidence.  Dearman v. Deltic Timber

Corp., 2010 Ark. App. 87, ___ S.W.3d ___.  Preponderance of

the evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  It is within

the Commission’s province to reconcile conflicting evidence

and to determine the true facts.  Stone v. Dollar Gen.

Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  The

Commission is not required to believe the testimony of the

claimant or any other witness but may accept and translate

into findings of fact only those portions of the testimony
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that it deems worthy of belief.  Neal v. Sparks Reg’l Med.

Ctr., 104 Ark. App. 97, 289 S.W.3d 163 (2008).  

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Cross v. Crawford County Mem. Hosp., 54

Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1986).  In considering claims

for permanent partial disability benefits in excess of the

employee’s percentage of permanent physical impairment, the

Commission may take into account, in addition to the

percentage of permanent physical impairment, such factors as

the employee’s age, education, work experience, and other

matters reasonably expected to affect her future earning

capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).  

When a claimant has been assigned an anatomical

impairment rating to the body as a whole, the Commission has

the authority to increase the disability rating, and it can

find a claimant permanently and totally disabled based upon

wage-loss factors.  Lee v. Alcoa Extrusion, Inc., 89 Ark.

App. 228, 201 S.W.3d 449 (2005).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

519(e)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(1) “Permanent total disability” means inability,
because of compensable injury or occupational
disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same
or other employment.
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(2) The burden of proof shall be on the employee
to prove inability to earn any meaningful wage in
the same or other employment.

  
An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has proven by a preponderance of

the evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.” 

The Full Commission does not affirm this finding.  The

claimant is relatively young, only 44 years old, but she has

only an 11th grade education.  The claimant’s employment

history includes mostly unskilled factory work and retail

jobs.  The claimant held a manual labor position with the

respondent-employer for approximately three years, and she

was working in the respondents’ “gas station” at the time of

her July 13, 2005 compensable injury.  The claimant

testified that she injured her lower back as the result of

moving a large barrel of oil.

Dr. Johnson performed surgery at L4-5 on March 1, 2006. 

A physical therapist performed a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on May 4, 2007 and opined that the claimant was

able to return to “secondary to light duty work demands at

best.”  The evaluator also noted that the claimant was not

physically able to return to her manual labor position with

the respondent-employer.  Dr. Johnson stated on May 25,
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2007, “it is not recommended that she return to work.”  The

claimant was given a Return to Work Slip dated May 25, 2007

with the Comment, “Off Permanently.”  Dr. Johnson assessed

the claimant as having a 12% permanent anatomical

impairment.

Heather Taylor evaluated the claimant for vocational

rehabilitation on July 11, 2007.  Ms. Taylor noted that the

physical therapist who had performed the Functional Capacity

Evaluation stated, “Ms. Moore’s return to work

recommendations should be in the sedentary physical demand

catergory....She will require a sedentary occupation that

will allow her the opportunity to sit, stand and walk as

needed and, more specifically, where she is not required to

sit for six hours a day but does have the ability to

alternate positions frequently as needed.”  Heather Taylor

also noted that a sedentary position was not available with

the respondent-employer.  Ms. Taylor recommended a pain

management evaluation, a GED, and job retraining.  The

record does not indicate that the respondents offered the

claimant any job retraining, but the record also does not

show that the claimant took any initiative to pursue job

retraining or vocational rehabilitation on her own in order
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to enhance her prospects for appropriate gainful employment. 

Nor did the claimant obtain a GED or any other formal

education.  

The respondent-carrier informed counsel for the

claimant on July 13, 2007 that they would begin paying

permanent total disability.  There was never an award of

same from the Workers’ Compensation Commission.  The

respondents stopped paying permanent total disability

benefits on or about March 30, 2010.  Surveillance of the

claimant on April 8-9, 2010 indicated that the claimant was

working at least part-time at Phoenix Drive-In restaurant. 

The claimant was handling money, placing food orders, and

buying groceries for the business.  The claimant was

physically active, but the evidence does not demonstrate

that the claimant’s activities at Phoenix Drive-In violated

any of the claimant’s permanent physical restrictions.  All

of the witnesses deposed by the parties confirmed that the

claimant was performing what could be seen as light work

duty.  The surveillance showed that the claimant was also

able to drive and to walk without any apparent physical

difficulties.  
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 The evidence in the present matter does not

demonstrate that the claimant is unable to earn any

meaningful wage in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

519(e)(Repl. 2002).  The Full Commission recognizes Dr.

Johnson’s note on May 25, 2007, “it is not recommended that

she return to work.”  It is within the Commission’s province

to weigh all of the medical evidence and to determine what

is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337

Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter, the

Full Commission attaches minimal evidentiary weight to Dr.

Johnson’s opinion in 2007 that the claimant was physically

precluded from ever returning to any appropriate gainful

employment.  We attach more probative weight to the physical

therapist’s opinion that the claimant was able to perform at

least sedentary work.  In addition, Heather Taylor credibly

reported that the claimant could return to at least a

sedentary occupation, albeit with some job re-training.  We

also note from the surveillance evidence that the claimant

was physically able to function in a workplace setting no

later than 2010.  The question before the Commission is not

whether or not the claimant could be classified as an

“employee” of Phoenix Drive-In pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.
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§11-9-102(9)(A)(Repl. 2002).  Rather, the Commission must

determine the extent to which the 2005 compensable injury

has affected the claimant’s ability to earn a livelihood. 

Cross, supra.

The instant claimant did not prove she was permanently

totally disabled in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

519(e)(Repl. 2002).  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 40%.  The claimant is only 44 years old, but she

has not yet completed school beyond the 11th grade.  The

claimant has sustained a 12% permanent anatomical impairment

as a result of her compensable injury and she has permanent

restrictions in lifting, sitting, and standing.  The

evidence shows that the claimant is able to perform

employment duties within her physical restrictions on at

least a part-time basis.  The claimant is not physically

able to return to a manual labor position such as she

previously held with the respondent-employer.  The

claimant’s testimony indicated that she was taking over-the-

counter medications for her chronic pain.  The evidence in

the present matter does not show that a reliance on
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prescription narcotic medication is a hindrance to

appropriate gainful employment for the claimant.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained wage-loss

disability in the amount of 40% in excess of her 12%

permanent anatomical impairment.  The 2005 compensable

injury was the major cause of the claimant’s anatomical

impairment and wage-loss disability.  The claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she was

permanently totally disabled in accordance with Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-519(e)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant’s attorney is

entitled to fees for legal services for the claimant’s 40%

wage-loss disability in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing in part on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner
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Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I would award

permanent and total disability benefits.

          Permanent total disability is defined as

inability, because of compensable injury or occupational

disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(1).  The burden of

proof shall be on the employee to prove inability to earn

any meaningful wage in the same or other employment.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(2).  The same factors considered when

analyzing wage-loss disability claims are usually considered

when analyzing permanent and total disability claims.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519 (c);  Rutherford v. Mid Delta

Community Services, Inc.  102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W.3d 248

(2008).  Such factors include the worker's age, education,

work experience, medical evidence and any other matters

which may reasonably be expected to affect the worker's

future earning power.  Other factors include motivation,

post-injury income, credibility, demeanor, prior work

history and education.  Glass v. Edens, 233 Ark. 786, 346
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S.W.2d 685 (1961); City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark.

App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984); Curry v. Franklin Electric,

32 Ark. App. 168, 798 S.W.2d 130 (1990), 54 Ark. App. 130,

923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).

          Here, the claimant testified that she was moving a

large drum of oil when she sustained an injury to her back. 

The respondent accepted liability for the claim, paid for

appropriate medical treatment, and ultimately accepted

liability for permanent and total disability as of on or

about May 26, 2007.  However, they terminated payment of

permanent and total disability benefits as of on or about

March 30, 2010, after viewing a surveillance video which

shows the claimant performing what could arguably be called

employment duties at her ex-husband’s restaurant.

          Regardless of the video, the claimant testified

that her condition has not improved since the respondents

accepted liability for permanent and total disability in May

of 2007.  Furthermore, the claimant testified that she

cannot stand long, she cannot sit long, and her left foot

goes numb and causes her to fall.

          The claimant testified that she has not earned any

money for any kind of work or had any kind of employment
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anywhere since May of 2007.  She testified that she

understands that the respondent terminated her permanent and

total disability benefits based upon the surveillance video

showing her in the drive-in restaurant owned by her ex-

husband.

          The claimant testified that, when the respondent

accepted her as permanently and totally disabled, she was 39

years of age.  At the time of the June 21, 2012 hearing, she

was 44 years of age. The claimant went to the 11th grade in

school and does not have a GED.

          The evidence supporting permanent and total

disability in this case is so compelling that the respondent

voluntarily accepted liability for permanent and total

disability benefits after considering the claimant’s medical

condition, her FCE evaluation, and the assessment of a

Vocational Rehabilitation Consultant, Ms. Heather Taylor.

          The claimant’s treating surgeon, Dr. Arthur

Johnson, unequivocally stated on May 25, 2007 that the

claimant should not return to work, is unable to work, and

should be off permanently. 

          On July 5, 2007, James Honey, the Physical

Therapist who performed the FCE, indicated that, for actual
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return to work or job retraining purposes, the sedentary

category of work would be appropriate.  However, Mr. Honey

indicated that, if the actual definition of sedentary work

is to be considered, the claimant does not exhibit return to

work capabilities.

          Heather Taylor then wrote a July 11, 2007 letter

to Doris Taylor of P.E.C.D. and, instead of offering any

kind of assistance with job retraining, the respondent

accepted liability for permanent and total disability as of

the date of Dr. Johnson’s May 25, 2007 report wherein he

opined that the claimant is permanently unable to work.

          The respondents continued to pay permanent and

total disability benefits until they decided that the

claimant was employed at a drive-in restaurant owned by her

then husband, T. J. Moore.

          The respondent made no allegations during the

hearing that Dr. Johnson’s assessment of the claimant’s

medical condition was incorrect or that the results of the

FCE are invalid; rather, they simply took the position that

the claimant was engaged in activities at the drive-in

restaurant that a reasonable person would conclude were

consistent with her being an employee. 
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          The most serious flaw in the respondent’s

contention is that there is no evidence that the claimant

earned any wages in connection with her being engaged in any

kind of activities at the drive-in or in connection with any

other activities.

          The claimant testified that she has not earned any

wages since when the respondent-employer accepted her as

being permanently and totally disabled.  Also, T. J. Moore

testified that he was the owner of the drive-in restaurant,

that the claimant was not an employee, and that she was

never paid for being there.  Further, he testified that the

claimant did not engage in activities that he would consider

work.  When asked whether the claimant did anything for the

benefit of the drive-in, Mr. Moore responded:

She just hung out there and kind of
helped out Renee some, you know, fixed a
drink or two or wiped down counters or
just when Renee had to go stock, she
would go out to Sams and drive Renee out
there and let Renee get inventory and
just drove around.  Her and Renee were
friends.

          Mr. Moore testified that he has never had an

employee that didn’t expect wages.  He further testified

that he paid everybody that was one of his employees, but
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that the claimant was not an employee and was never on the

work schedule that he used to determine when his employees

were to work.  He did not control her ability to leave the

drive-in and, if she wanted to leave, she could.

          Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(e)(1) defines permanent

disability as inability, because of compensable injury or

occupational disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the

same or other employment.

          Although the respondent basically asserts that the

claimant is not permanently and totally disabled because she

performed activities that caused them to believe that she

was employed at the drive-in, there is not a speck of

evidence to indicate that she earned any wages in connection

with her activities at the drive-in.  Further, there is no

evidence to indicate that the claimant has the capacity to

earn any meaningful wages.

          As there is no evidence in the record to support a

conclusion that the claimant is able to earn any meaningful

wages, and based on her medical condition, which her doctor

has stated renders her unable to work, I find that the

claimant is permanently and totally disabled.
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          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


